QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
27th May, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.05 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Dawson - in the Chair


Councillors Boyd, J. Holt, Jolley, Kean and Morris


(Councillor Antrobus attended the meeting at the invitation of the Chairman for the items detailed in Minutes 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 below)

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors E. Burgoyne and Hincks.

2.
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIRMAN 2002/03

AGREED:
THAT Councillor David Jolley be elected as Deputy Chairman for the Committee for the Municipal Year 2002/03.


3.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 22nd April, 2002, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

4.
ACTION SHEET

Submitted the action sheet arising from the meeting of the Committee held on 25th March, 2002.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the action sheet arising from the meeting held on 25th March, 2002, be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to ensure that for future meetings action sheets are placed on the agenda for the subsequent meeting so that they can be considered along with the minutes of the meeting to which they relate.

5.
SUNDRY DEBTORS - ANALYSIS OF OUTSTANDING DEBT

(Previous Minute 116 - 22nd April, 2002)


The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report providing an outstanding debt analysis of the City Council’s Sundry Debtors.  The report in particular provided details of:-

· debt collection for each Directorate

· performance against targets

· comparative data for other Greater Manchester Local Authorities

Councillor Bob Boyd suggested that protocols and guidelines needed to be in place for the writing off of debts, and particularly those relating to the services provided by the Community and Social Services Directorate.  He also made reference to the writing off of commercial rent debts, and said this also should be the subject of detailed guidelines with the appropriate Lead Member having responsibility for this function, rather than it being the subjective judgement of an individual officer.

The Director of Corporate Services replied that extensive protocols and procedures already existed with regard to the writing off of debts in relation to the two specific areas Councillor Bob Boyd had raised, and said that details of both could be submitted to a future meeting for consideration.

Councillor David Jolley referred to the analysis of outstanding debts which were over 120 days old, and asked for these could be broken down further to identify from the total figure of £5,488,615, those which were significant individual debts, and those which were for relatively minor amounts.  He added that if such a break down could be provided a further exercise could be undertaken to determine whether it would be more cost effective to write off some of these debts rather than pursue their payment.  Councillor Derek Antrobus commented that the City Council were currently in the process of introducing monitoring measures which would identify those debts which it would be unlikely to recover, so instead they could be written off.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to submit to the Committee on a quarterly basis, further reports providing an age analysis of sundry debtors, including a detailed break down of those debts over 120 days old which are for single large amounts, and those which were for relatively minor sums.



(3) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to submit to the August meeting of the Committee, details of the existing protocols and guidelines with regard to the writing off of sundry debts and commercial rents.

6.
PROVISION OF MOBILE PHONES

(Previous Minute 114 - 22nd April, 2002)


The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report providing details on a Directorate by Directorate basis of (a) the number of mobile phones currently issued to staff, (b) the costs incurred, (c) the criteria applied in issuing mobile phones to staff and (d) the progress with regard to the retendering the provision of mobile phones.


Councillor Bob Boyd referred to the different criteria adopted by different Directorates with regard to the issuing of mobile phones to members of staff and suggested the possibility of introducing standard criteria across all Directorates.


Councillor David Jolley asked if rather than issuing mobile phones to individual members of staff the possibility of pooling phones had been examined.  The Director of Corporate Services replied that wherever possible the practice of providing pooled mobile phones was used, however for certain services it was not a practical option.


Councillor Derek Antrobus commented that it was possible that the full potential of mobile phones had not been achieved, and suggested that Directorates needed to identify possible ways the use of mobile phones could improve the services that they provided.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to undertake some research that includes (a) the consideration of corporate guidelines with regard to the provision of mobile phones to staff and (b) the identification of good practice to which the use of mobile phones can bring added benefit to the services they provide.

7.
CORPORATE SERVICES DIRECTORATE - BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR 2001/02 - PERFORMANCE FROM 1ST APRIL, 2001 

TO 31ST MARCH, 2002

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report containing details of his Directorates’ performance for 2001/02 against the best value performance indicators contained within the best value performance plan for 2001/02.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

8.
REVENUE COLLECTION AND BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2002/03

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report which provided a review of the range of performance indicators currently covering benefits administration, with a view to setting more appropriate performance targets for the service, in view of Salford City Council’s position as a verification framework site.


AGREED:
(1) THAT taking into account the legislative requirements for the division of performance indicators information approval be given to the revision of the number of performance indicators within the revenue collection and benefits administration areas and the deletion of the following performance indicators with effect from 2002/03:-

· LPI HP1 average time to process housing benefit claims

· LPI HP2 average time to process new council tax benefit claims

· LPI HP3 percentage of new CTB claims processed in 2001/02 within 14 days of being completed

· LPI HP4 percentage of successful new housing benefit claims paid within 14 days 

· LPI HP5 council tax arrears collected as a percentage of the total amount due

· LPI HP7 the total number of people claiming benefit

· LPI HP8 the average cost of collecting council tax for each home that has to pay

· LPI HP9 the amount of housing benefit overpaid as a percentage of the total housing benefit paid in the year

· LPI HP10 the number of housing benefit overpayment cases where fraud was identified 

· LPI HP11 the percentage of claims for housing benefit processed without a break in payment

(2) THAT approval be given to the revision of performance targets to 

ensure that realistic but challenging top quartile targets are set based upon the top quartile performance of a verification framework authority nationally to accurately reflect Salford City Council’s position as a verification framework site with effect from 1st April, 2002, with the only exception to this being the performance indicator in relation to the cost of benefit administration where the 2007/08 target which will be based upon the average performance of all verification framework sites.

9.
DEMOCRATIC SERVICES REVIEW - PROGRESS

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report reminding Members that a Best Value Review of Democratic Services has commenced in January, 2002, and would conclude in July, 2002.  The report also provided details of the progress of the review as well as giving an indication of the programme of work to be completed prior to the production of the final report.  The Committee’s approval was also sought to the holding of a special meeting in early July, 2002, to give consideration to the findings of the final report.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT a special meeting of the Committee be held on Monday, 1st July, 2002, at Salford Civic Centre and commencing at 10.00 a.m. to provide the opportunity to give consideration to the final report following the completion of the Democratic Services Review, before its subsequent submission to the Cabinet on 9th July, 2002, and the meeting of Council on 17th July, 2002.

10.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE (PERSONNEL AND PERFORMANCE) BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS - END OF YEAR (2001/02) PERFORMANCE

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a report containing details of the full year (2001/02) performance for those performance indicators contained within the 2001/02 Best Value Performance Plan for his Directorate.


Councillor Jim Dawson referred to the performance indicators relating to average days lost due to sickness (BVPI 12) and asked whether the statistics which were circulated at the meeting which provided a break down of sickness absence by a Directorate by Directorate basis and where the views of Directorates had been sought with regard to their respective performance in this regard.  The Director of Personnel and Performance replied that such an exercise had not been undertaken but could be arranged if the Committee so requested.


Councillor Bob Boyd asked if there were any figures available with regard to the use of the Counselling Service by members of staff, the Director of Personnel and Performance replied that anonymous information with regard to the usage of Counselling Service were available, and could be submitted to a future meeting of the Committee.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to submit the statistics providing a break down of sickness on a Directorate by Directorate basis to the appropriate Directors, and seek their views and comments with regard to their performance with a view to a further report detailing the findings of this exercise being submitted to a future meeting of the Committee.




(3) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to submit details of the usage of the Counselling Service by members of staff to a future meeting of the Committee.




(4) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to ascertain the current implementation of the attendance management policy within Directorates and report accordingly to a future meeting of the Committee.

11.
REVIEW OF THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

AGREED:
THAT consideration of this item be deferred until the next meeting of the Committee to be held on 24th June, 2002.

12.
WORKPLAN 2002/03

Submitted the Committee’s Workplan for 2002/03.


AGREED:
THAT the Workplan 2002/03 be noted; and that the requested reports and items in relation to Sundry Debtors (Minutes 5(2) and 5(3)), Provision of Mobile Phones (Minute 6(2)), Sickness Absence (Minute 10(2)), Counselling Service (Minute 10(3)) and Attendance Management Policy (Minute 10(4)) as detailed above, be incorporated within it.




(2) THAT future workplans also include Salford City Council’s Forward Plan of Key Decisions. 
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